STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND

REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS
BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE:
January 8, 2014
TIME:  
10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street



3rd Floor Conference Room



Baltimore, Maryland  21202 

PRESENT:
James Johnson, Chair
Fred Matusky
George Warren
James Crist

Fontaine Smallwood
Charles Smith

ABSENT:
Allen Clinedinst, III
Robert Gawne
STAFF PARTICIPATING:

John Papavasiliou, Assistant Commissioner





Occupational and Professional Licensing






Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer
GUEST:
Jim Brent, Maryland HVACR Industry Member
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman James Johnson called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 10:30 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members of the board reviewed the minutes of the November 13, 2013 Board meeting and
MOTION I was made by Mr. Crist, seconded by Mr. Smallwood, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Staff submitted an oral report of reviewed applications reviewed by committee for January 8, 2014.   The report is as follows and may be amended:  The Application Review Committee reports that there were a total of 15 applications received for review, four original apprentice applications, four renewal apprentice, one original journey approved for review to exam, one original master approved for review to exam, and five original apprentice applications referred for additional information. 

MOTION II was made by Mr. Crist, seconded by Mr. Smallwood and unanimously carried to approve the Application Review Committee report without modification.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee submitted the following report covering November 14, 2014 through January 8, 2014: Total number of complaints 59; received for review five; two complaints for investigations; one complaint for pre-charge; two complaints for OAH; and 49 complaints closed.

MOTION III was made by Mr. Warren, seconded by Mr. Matusky and unanimously carried to accept the Complaint Committee report without corrections.

OLD BUSINESS
Stationary Engineers’ this discussion is tabled until the February meeting.
NEW BUSINESS
Jim Berndt – Firm Registration
Mr. Berndt is a resident of Baltimore County and has been in the industry since 1980.  He wanted to approach the board regarding issuance of a firm permit to out-of-state businesses,  This permit would be used as a preventive measure that would stop contractors from escaping the responsibility of work being done in Maryland.  This bill initially failed due to companies arguing that cost would be incurred to renumber company vehicles.

Counsel stated that the bill related to firm registration and was pursued by both the HVACR and Plumbing boards.  The bill does not apply to individual licensees but to the business only that would be required registering only with the board.  It has been the boards’ experience that when approaching the contractor that individual, oftentimes was not the owner of the business but only an employee.  The contractor is not held responsible for the conduct of the business.  Complaints that are submitted to Consumer Protection for resolution allows that agency to pursue the owner of the company, however, the owner does not always participated in providing any work that has been contracted.  However, Consumer Protection holds the owner responsible for poor work practice if proven that the owner is aware and has assigned people to the jobsite.

Legislation was very paramount in this effort to pursue issuance of a firm permit, but the board became discouraged when it met with opposition. The downside of the legislation was lettering of the company vehicles for all licenses held.  Board members asked that Mr. Brendt provide them with a revised version of HB1031 for consideration.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Mr. Papavasiliou stated that examination candidates are passing at an excellent passing rate, 43% passing out of total of 835 exams.

Second item.  Mr. Papavasiliou announced to the board that he has been appointed to a new position as Assistant Commissioner overseeing Mechanical and Maryland Home Improvement Commission (MHIC).  He sees this as a big challenge but it is pleasurable working with both.  Also Mr. Papavasiliou may not be in attendance at all board meetings, however, he will be available to answer questions.
EXAM REPORT
The examination report for the month of August 2013 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	58
	24
	34
	41%


CORRESPONDENCE

Mechanical Contractors Association (MCA)
MCA submitted written request for the HVACR Board to approach the state of Louisiana regarding entering into a reciprocal agreement.  The request, MCA believes, is to provide the opportunity for Maryland contractors to contract work in Louisiana.  Mr. Matusky, board vice chair, stated that this would be a good opportunity that would create an open door for other states as well to enter into a similar agreement with Maryland.  The same scenario exists with the states of Virginia and Delaware where a reciprocal agreement has been implemented.  Mr. Papavasiliou, Assistant Commissioner, explained that it would be a lengthy process in developing an agreement with Louisiana.  Industry members of the board believed that this would benefit Maryland contractors.  Chairman Johnson does not see how entering into a reciprocal agreement with Louisiana would benefit the State of Maryland, because this agreement would allow out-of-state contractors coming into the state and taking work from Maryland residents who already hold the HVACR license.  This agreement may be a good venture because it would provide a reciprocal agreement that would rationalize mechanical licenses for contractors.  Mr. Papavasiliou will respond to MCA asking them to contact Louisiana to inquire about it licensing requirements in the area of HVACR.  MOTION IV  was made to deny the request from MCA to seek entering inot a reciprocal agreement with Louisiana.  Motion passed 3 to 2. 
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None.
Adjournment

With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Warren that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Smallwood, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 12:30 a.m.
              

Approved without corrections

                        
Approved with corrections

James Johnson, Chairman
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